## The Buildings of Dalhousie University

Buildings Home

About the Project

Chronology

Building Index

Contact Us



Tupper Building construction, n.d.



Tupper Building construction, n.d.

# Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building

Address: 5850 College St. Start Date: July 29, 1965 Architect: J. Philip Dumaresq; Affleck, Desbarats Contractor: Kenney Construction Company, Limited

Completion Date: 1967 Renovation Date(s): 1999; 2003-2004; 2005

### **Building History**

The Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building, more commonly called the Tupper Building, was a project tied to Canada's Centennial in 1967. Dalhousie's Board of Governors had been looking ahead to a medical building since the late 1950s. The Forrest Building, the oldest on the Carleton Campus, had become old, crowded and inadequate, and even with the Burbidge Building (then the Medical Sciences Building), the growth of the school was impeded. Without a new medical building, by 1967 half of the Medical School applicants would have to be turned away.

Then in 1964, the federal government chose Dalhousie's proposed Medical Building to be Nova Scotia's Confederation Memorial Project. This meant \$2.5 million from the federal government, and an equal amount matched by the province. In 1967 \$9.5 million came from the federal Health Resources Fund. The W. K. Kellogg Foundation of Michigan gave \$420,000 for the establishment of the W.K. Kellogg Health Sciences Library. Additional funds came from Dalhousie alumni, with Dalhousie making up the difference of \$2.75 million. The total cost of the building in the end was \$13 million plus \$5 for equipment.

J. Philip Dumaresq, also architect for the Dentistry Building, designed the Tupper Building. Dalhousie desired modifications to his plans, and these were made by the Montreal-based firm Affleck, Desbarats. Construction was contracted to Kenney Construction Company, Ltd. The Tupper Building is a fifteen-storey high-rise with a two-storey annex linking it to the Clinical Research Centre. It was Nova Scotia's largest centennial project and established an impressive new home for the Medical School that was symbolic of Nova Scotia's contribution to Medicare.

The Tupper Building was seen as a fit Centennial project because it is named after Sir Charles Tupper (1821-1915), one of the Fathers of Confederation. Tupper was Premier of Nova Scotia from 1864 to 1867, and founding President of the Canadian Medical Association.



Tupper Building, n.d.

Along with Joseph Howe, he helped resuscitate Dalhousie in the 1860s and was on the university's Board of Governors until his death in 1915.

Construction of the Tupper Building began in July, 1965 and the official opening occurred on July 14, 1967. Honourable guests included the Queen Mother, Prime Minister Lester Pearson, and the 16th Earl of Dalhousie, who agreed to attend on the condition that he could go fishing with President Henry Hicks following the ceremony.

The Tupper Building brought together all the Medical departments from locations scattered across the campus. The building featured a medical lab, research and teaching space, the departments of Anatomy, Microanatomy, Biochemistry, and Pharmacology as well as research space for Pathology and Bacteriology. The annex had four lecture halls, seminar rooms and student facilities.

The W.K. Kellogg Health Sciences Library took the place of the small, brick Medical-Dentistry Library that used to stand where the Tupper Building now does. "The Kellogg" opened with 20,000 square feet of space, stack capacity for 100,000 volumes and seating for 170. It is named for William Keith Kellogg, American entrepreneur, inventor of corn flakes and lifelong philanthropist. His foundation, established in 1930, seeks to "help people help themselves through the practical application of knowledge and resources to improve their quality of life and that of future generations" (Mission Statement, W. K. Kellogg Foundation, http://www.wkkf.org/WhoWeAre/Default.aspx).

Renovations and repairs were carried out in the Tupper Building in 1999 when \$10 million was spent upgrading the heating, ventilation and electrical systems. Smaller projects such as lab upgrades are regularly necessary, such as improvements on the fourth and sixth floors in 2005. In 2004 the newly created Stem-Cell Restoration Lab, part of the Brain Repair Centre, opened its doors.

References

Тор



Revised on Comments to the Webmaster

## The Buildings of Dalhousie University

Buildings Home

About the Project

Chronology

#### **Building Index**

Contact Us



Tupper Medical Building, n.d.



Tupper Building Opening, July 1967

# Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building

Address: 5850 College St. Start Date: July 29, 1965 Architect: J. Philip Dumaresq; Affleck, Desbarats Contractor: Kenney Construction Company, Limited

Completion Date: 1967 Renovation Date(s): 1999; 2003-2004; 2005

### References

#### Photographs

#### Dalhousie Gazette

• "Medicine offers great challenge" [drawing]. Dalhousie Gazette. March 15, 1966, p. 2.

#### Dalhousie University Photograph Collection

- Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building J. Philip Dumaresq & Associates, Architects. November 1980. PC1, 2.16.
- Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building construction. n.d. PC1, 2.14.
- Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building floor plans and elevations. n.d. PC1, 2.13.
- Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building open house Morley Bleviss explains the complexities of the electron microscope. April 1968. PC1, 2.15.
- Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building open house pharmacology laboratory - fraction collector. April 1968. PC1, 33.15.
- Tupper Building Nobel Prize Display. 1976. PC1, 2.2.
- Tupper Building Steam Room. 1979. PC1, 2.2.
- Tupper Building opening convocation. July 1967. PC1, 32.18.
- Tupper Building. c1970-1979. PC1, 2.2.

#### Pharos Yearbook

• [Tupper Building]. Pharos. 1986, p. 210-211.

#### **PR** Photos

• [Dalhousie Medical and Dental Library] [inverse black & whote

photo]. n.d. Medical & Dental Library [file], Item 1.

- [Sir Charles Tupper Building -] Game. n.d. [Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building] [file], Item 2.
- [Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building Plaza and Front Entrance]. n.d. [Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building] [file], Item 4.
- [Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building View of Plaza and Street from Front Entrance]. n.d. [Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building] [file], Item 3.
- [W.K. Kellogg Health Sciences Library] [copy 1]. n.d. Health Sciences Library [file], Item 1.
- [W.K. Kellogg Health Sciences Library] [copy 2]. n.d. Health Sciences Library [file], Item 2.
- [W.K. Kellogg Health Sciences Library] [copy 3]. n.d. Health Sciences Library [file], Item 3.
- Dalhousie University [-] Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building and Link and part of Clinical Research Centre. 1976. [Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building] [file], Item 6.
- Sir Charles Tupper Bldg. April 3, 1973. [Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building] [file], Item 1.
- Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building. October 15, 1975. [Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building] [file], Item 5.
- The Official Opening of the Sir Charles Tupper Building [-] Left to Right: Premier Stanfield and Prime Minister Pearson. [1967]. Sir James Dunn Building [file], Item 30.
- Tupper Medical Building. n.d. [Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building] [file], Item 8.

#### **Publications**

• Years of Growth and Change: Dalhousie University 1963-64 to 1975-76: The President's Report.

#### Dalhousie Alumni News

• "High winds damage campus." Dalhousie Alumni News. April 1976, p. 1.

#### Dalhousie Gazette

- "Architects' plans for new Med school near completion construction within a year?" Dalhousie Gazette. March 20, 1963, p. 7.
- "Bldg. begins." Dalhousie Gazette. January 8, 1964, p. 1.
- "Chicken Little? Damage caused to the entrance of Tupper Bldg." Dalhousie Gazette. March 18, 1976, p. 1.
- "Dal sets \$16,000,000 as campaign target; plans include new Med building." Dalhousie Gazette. October 3, 1962, p. 1.
- "Dalhousie to spend \$16-million on building program." Dalhousie Gazette. March 19, 1965, p. 7.
- "Dean Stewart won't be alone on 15th floor." Dalhousie Gazette. November 3, 1966, p. 1.
- "Residence expansion slated for next spring says Kerr." Dalhousie Gazette. December 12, 1962, p. 1.
- "University expansion six projects considered; Chemistry finalized." Dalhousie Gazette. September 28, 1964, p. 1.
- "Year of the pilgrimage in review." Dalhousie Gazette. March 15, 1966, second section, p. 1.
- Irving, Ruth Ann. "Our expanding campus: today and tomorrow." Dalhousie Gazette. November 10, 1960, p. 3.

- Purcell, Dave. "Wind storm damages Tupper Bldg." Dalhousie Gazette. March 18, 1976, p. 1.
- Steuter, Erin. "The debt." Dalhousie Gazette. January 24, 1985, p. 3.

#### Dalhousie News

- "Architecture and SUB undergo major reconstruction." Dalhousie News. June 12, 2002, p. 3.
- "Soggy Kellogg Library journals drying out." Dalhousie News. April 5, 1995, p. 3.
- "Tupper bldg gets \$8M toward facelift." Dalhousie News. July 3, 1991, p. 1.
- "Tupper bldg gets facelift." Dalhousie News. June 5, 1991, p. 3.
- "Tupper building gets \$8M toward facelift." Dalhousie News. July 3, 1991, p. 1.
- Clark, Howard. "Campus plan is a major responsibility." Dalhousie News. December 5, 1990, p. 4.

#### University News

- "A walking tour of Dalhousie" [aerial photos]. University News. Special Orientation Edition. September 1977, p. 4-5.
- "A walking tour of Dalhousie." University News. September 1977, p. 4-5.
- "Other Dalhousie buildings, facilities honour benefactors, valued faculty." University News. Rink Supplement. November, 1982, p. 2.
- [Tupper at night]. University News. May 1976, p. 9.
- [Tupper Building]. University News. November 15, 1979, p. 4.
- Green, Roselle. "Planner, innovator, builder, evaluator" [Dean C.B. Stewart]. University News. April 14, 1977, p. 16-17.
- Kerr, Cathy. "Forrest to get facelift, house health professions." University News. April 1, 1982, p. 1.
- Wilkins, Gina. "Floods, minor mishaps; maintenance crews quick off the mark." University News. January 8, 1981, p. 1.

#### **Textual Records**

#### Board of Governors Minutes 1945-1967

- Building, Tupper, Sir Charles, Medical Building --Announcement of assistance from Health Resources Fund toward total cost of building. BoG Minutes. February 27, 1967. MS-1-1, A-19, p. 131.
- Building, Tupper, Sir Charles, Medical Building -- Approval of overall plans and design presented by Mr. Dumaresq and tenders for. BoG Minutes. November 18, 1964. MS-1-1, A-17, p. 152.
- Building, Tupper, Sir Charles, Medical Building -- Architect Philip Dumaresq appointed for preparation of plans and construction of. BoG Minutes. October 18, 1961. MS-1-1, A-16, p. 31.
- Building, Tupper, Sir Charles, Medical Building -- Costs, financing and construction schedule. BoG Minutes. June 17, 1966. MS-1-1, A-18, p. 120.
- Building, Tupper, Sir Charles, Medical Building -- Financing and construction costs. BoG Minutes. January 13, 1967. MS-1-1, A-19, p. 79.

- Building, Tupper, Sir Charles, Medical Building -- Financing and construction costs. BoG Minutes. January 27, 1967.
- Building, Tupper, Sir Charles, Medical Building -- Fires during construction period and fire insurance. BoG Minutes. June 16, 1967. MS-1-1, A-19, p. 191.
- Building, Tupper, Sir Charles, Medical Building -- Memorandum on plans for new building and remodelling and extension of present buildings. BoG Minutes. March 14, 1962.
- Building, Tupper, Sir Charles, Medical Building -- Memorandum prepared by Senate describing teaching and research facilities in, and Board's approval of averall plan. BoG Minutes. November 10, 1964. MS-1-1, A-17, p. 141.
- Building, Tupper, Sir Charles, Medical Building -- Signing of construction contract with Kenney Construction Company Limited approved. BoG Minutes. September 23, 1965. MS- 1-1, A-18, p. 12.
- Building, Tupper, Sir Charles, Medical Building -- Sources of funds from which the balance of costs for the Building including equipment an dfurnishings may be obtained. BoG Minutes. November 25, 1966. MS-1-1, A-19, p. 57.
- Building, Tupper, Sir Charles, Medical Building -- Tender for awarded to Kenney Construction Company Limited and to Pyramid Structural Concrete for the stone. BoG Minutes. July 26, 1965. MS-1-1, A-18, p. 2.
- Buildings, Proposed -- New construction required. BoG Minutes. MS-1-1, A-14, p. 30.

#### **Reference Files**

- Convocation programs Special convocation for the opening of the Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building. July 14, 1967. MS-1-Ref, 6.11.
- Libraries Kellogg History. 1967. MS-1-Ref, 91.41.
- Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building Centennial Presentation. July 14, 1967. MS-1-Ref, 3.31.
- Sir Charles Tupper Medical Building Official Opening [press kit]. July 14, 1967. MS-1- Ref, 24.12.

#### **Building History**

Тор



Revised on Comments to the Webmaster